
A TIMELESS MISSION 
FOR CHANGING TIMES.
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DEAR FRIENDS:
Imagine—116 years have gone by since Caroline 
Bartlett Crane realized a vision to establish what 
was then called the Women’s Civic Improvement 
League. Today, we are Family & Children Services, 
and much has changed even as so much has not. 
Our mission remains essentially the same: 

Family & Children Services supports, 
strengthens and preserves the safety, 
well-being and dignity of children, 
individuals and families. 
Our mission has been and always will be to  
respond to the needs of our community and serve 
its members. This is our legacy, then and now. 
When a crisis unfolds, we are there. When someone 
has lost hope, we are there. When someone living 
under abusive circumstances hungers for a fresh 
start, a better life, we are there to reach out, give a 
hand, and assist in the next step. 

We hope you will take a moment to read through 
our 2018 annual report. We tell here the stories 
that inspire us all to serve. We tell how we have 
responded to challenges in funding, challenges 
to expand our horizons of understanding and 
inclusivity, and we tell the story of the children 
and families in our community—who belong to 
all of us—and how we have been able to make a 
difference in their lives. We also tell the story of 
the future we strive to reach through a process 
of continual improvement in our workplace and in 
our community.

Our continued challenge is to remember this 
is not the story of “them.” These stories come 
together to tell the story of us. A community is 
just another word for family, after all. When we 
help one child, one family, we help all of us live in a 
stronger, more vital and more caring place. 

And so we thank our donors, each and every one 
of you, because we would not exist without your 
help. Our partners, our supporters, volunteers and 
staff play a crucial role, individually and together, 
into making ours a community we can all proudly 
call home. You keep the legacy alive.

As we honor the past, let us pause to  
acknowledge our accomplishments, even as we 
envision the future. 

Sherry Thomas-Cloud, MSW, LMSW
Chief Executive Officer				  

Brian K. Hudson
President, Board of Directors



Nobody believed him. Not his mother, not his 
father. His brother, the one he looked up to, threw 
back his head and laughed when 11-year-old Tyler 
said his uncle had abused him. 

But Miss Roxy believed Tyler. 

When her phone rang, no matter the hour, she 
always answered. She listened to Tyler’s shaking 
voice, asking if she could help. 

Miss Roxy is Roxanne Ward, licensed professional 
counselor and a home-based therapist. Kids often 
call her Miss Roxy. Ward worked for the Mobile 
Crisis Response (MCR) team, but now works with 
Family and Community Treatment (FACT). 

On this day, Ward sat down with Tyler, and she 
leaned in as he told his story. She could see that 
he was doing his best to look tough, but his eyes  
glistened as he told of the repeated incidents of 
sexual abuse. Such things only happen to girls,  
he thought. 

But it happened again last night, and Tyler was 
talking about suicide.  

Tyler’s story began as a case for MCR, a program 
that sends a clinician to meet youth in a moment 
of crisis—available 24 hours a day, seven days 
a week. MCR connects clients with community 
resources, and sometimes that resource is FACT. 
FACT also operates as a back-up when MCR staff 
is already out in the field.

“FACT is a home-based program,” Ward says. “We 
meet with one person at a time and the entire  
family together. Parents often think it’s the child 
who needs to be ‘fixed,’ but it’s a family dynamic. 
We try to reframe the way people think. With this 
family it was—oh, I never considered that.” 

Although FACT works with families usually six to 
nine months, Ward remained with Tyler and his 

family for a full year. She worked with Tyler two to 
six hours weekly on his cognitive distortions, his 
self-harming behavior, and his ability to cope. She 
connected Tyler to a therapist and involved the 
authorities to remove his uncle from society.  

“I’m not sure when exactly his ‘a-ha’ moment 
occurred, but Tyler stopped his self-harming 
behavior. His grades got better and he made new 
friends. Tyler and his family did the work needed 
to heal.”

Not all such stories have a happy ending, Ward 
says, yet many do. Because of programs such as 
MCR and FACT, generational chains of abuse are 
broken, and families learn how to communicate. 
That, says Ward, is good for all of us. 

SETTING FAMILIES UP 
FOR SUCCESS:  TYLER’S STORY



A LIVING LEGACY
How far we have come. And yes, how far 
we have yet to go. 

Family & Children Services began as the Women’s 
Civic Improvement League, established in 1903 
by Caroline Julia Bartlett Crane. Crane was a 
woman with great vision. Born in 1858, she came 
to Kalamazoo as minister for the First Unitarian 
Church, and took on the social issues troubling 
the community. In 1898, she left the ministry 
and became a civic leader and social reformer. 
Crane’s vision was to make a positive difference 
in the lives of all in the Kalamazoo community. 
The Women’s Civic Improvement League was the 
vehicle through which to accomplish that change. 

We maintain that vision today. 

We may have a different name today, but our 
mission remains to “support, strengthen and 
preserve the safety, well-being and dignity of 
children, individuals and families.” 

Mobile Crisis Response (MCR), Family and Com-
munity Treatment (FACT), and Families First (FF) 
are some of the long-standing programs through 
which we work every day to achieve this mission 
and build a legacy for the future.

Mobile Crisis Response is a program  
developed in response to the need for a  
comprehensive, community-based service  
providing immediate crisis intervention  
throughout Kalamazoo County for youth up to 
age 17 and their families who are experiencing a 
mental health crisis. 

“We are available when and where families need 
us,” says Susan Davis, behavioral health program 
manager. “When we started this program 20 
years ago, we were unique in the state—now 
there’s a push to have it everywhere, and we 
serve as a consultant throughout Michigan.”

Seven days a week, 24 hours a day, 365 days a 
year, MCR clinicians are on the move, meeting 
with youth experiencing trauma—a child who is 
sexually or physically abused, a suicidal teen, a 
girl bullied in school or on social media beyond 
her endurance.

“As adults, we have to remember that children’s 
brains are not fully developed, nor are their coping 
skills,” Davis says. “They feel like it’s the end of 
the world. Often, the call comes from a parent, 
or a teacher, or a school nurse. Sometimes, that 
child has already attempted suicide.”

Out of 638 calls for help, MCR helped to avert 198 
calls of suicidal ideation or attempts; 98 who were 
involved in family violence; 164 who required 
consultation, support or intervention; 61 physical 
aggression incidents; 11 psychotic episodes; 11 
destruction of property; and 19 runaways. 

Families First is an in-home, intensive family 
preservation program. The state-funded program 
is based on helping families learn protective  
factors (parental resilience, social emotional  
support, child development/knowledge of 
parenting, nurturing and attachment) that build 
family strengths and a family environment that 
promotes optimal child and youth development. 

“We work to stabilize families,” says Joyce  
Daily-Spence, child welfare services director. 
“Case workers meet with family members 10 



 

hours per week for 28 days and have access 24 
hours a day. Often they are viewed like a member 
of the family.”

“We come in at a critical moment,” Daily-Spence 
says. “For some, we’re the last measure before 
children are removed.”

Daily-Spence says lack of housing and substance 
use are often the underlying issues when families  
fall apart. The Families First program keeps families 
intact by connecting them with evidence-based 
community resources. 

Follow up contact with families at 3, 6, and 12 
months find that 83 percent of families have  
remained intact after being helped by Families 
First. Family & Children Services served 118  
families in 2018. 

Family and Community Treatment
is an intensive, home-based mental health program 
available to families in need of help, contracted 
by Kalamazoo Community Mental Health and 
Substance Abuse Services.

“Our purpose is to support families at home,” 
says Susan Davis. “We work with whoever is 

caring for a child and provide comprehensive 
services from case management, to individual, 
couple and family therapy.”

“Our therapists work with birth parents and foster 
families,” adds Angela Johnson, FACT supervisor. 
“We work with people for six months to a year 
often treating generations of neglect and abuse.”

Johnson says FACT meets the child where they 
are, whether in school or home or out-of-home 
placement. “We evaluate home life, parent  
functioning, substance use, and school performance. 
The biggest issues Johnson’s team sees are 
domestic violence, sexual abuse, disengaged 
parents, and substance abuse —mostly  
methamphetamine.

Johnson says her team of nine therapists served 
75 families in 2018, some with as many as 11 
family members. 

So the legacy continues, from 1903 to today, 
working toward a better future for our community— 
one child, one family at a time. It’s a vision.

20 Years 
Mobi le  Cr is i s  
Response 

25 Years 
Fami ly  and 
Community 
Treatment

30 Years 
Fami l ies  F irst



Society brings about division. Whether it is the 
best in us, or the worst, or simply a part of human 
nature—when people come together in groups, 
we tend to form a bias, a generalized opinion 
about others based on previous interactions or 
what others have taught us to think. 

“That’s why we start with education,” says Tony 
Shepherd, a supervisor at Family & Children  
Services and head of the DEI committee. “That’s 
why we begin by understanding.”

To understand bias and how it comes into play in 
the workplace, the committee looks at diversity, 
equity, and inclusion. The committee, Shepherd 
says, was developed late in 2018, varying  
between 10 to 12 volunteer members but always 
open to anyone interested. 

The DEI committee holds quarterly events, 
attended by 100+ staff members, to learn about 
how to more fully embrace and integrate these 
concepts into the culture at Family &  
Children Services. 

LOOKING AT THE FACE 
IN THE MIRROR.

D I V E R S I T Y  is the presence of difference within a given setting and can only exist in 
relationship to others.

E Q U I T Y  recognizes that advantages and barriers exist, and as a result, we don’t all start 
from the same place. 

I N C L U S I O N  is about people with different identities feeling and being valued, 
leveraged and welcomed within a given setting. 

DEI Purpose Statement:  To transform Family & Children Services’ level of understanding to  
incorporate and integrate a responsive organizational culture that values and embraces diversity,  
equity and inclusion in our work force and for those we serve.



“It begins by acknowledging our own biases,”  
Shepherd says. “We have to look in the mirror, and 
hopefully learn something about ourselves. It’s not 
about blame. It’s about healthy, productive  
conversation.”

“We are an agency that is evolving,” Shepherd says. 
“We’re already seeing it in our hiring practices,  
because we want our staff to reflect those we serve. 
Our next step is to put into action what we learn. It’s 
great to work for an agency that is actually doing 
something about these things.”

Next up, Shepherd says, are presentations about 
diversity and inclusion. 

“There are no wrong answers,” Shepherd says. 
“Some of this is how we were raised, but when we 
understand this about ourselves, what do we do 
about it? People are very receptive to that.”

58% White/Caucasian

19% Black/African 
American

13% Multi-Racial

6% Hispanic

3% Other

1% Declined

DEMOGRAPHICS 2018 

8,262 individuals served

4,980 children

76% income under 200% federal poverty

66% under age of 19

2018 PROGRAM OUTCOMES 

Customer Satisfaction
97% felt treated with respect
95% felt satisfied with all services
93% felt staff were sensitive to culture/ethnicity

CHILD WELFARE 

Family Preservation and Parenting Support – 1,973 individuals served
Foster Care – 881 individuals served
Adoption – 168 individuals served

83% of parents increased parenting skills
89% of high-risk families remained together after services

BEHAVIORAL HEALTH 

The Counseling Center – 2,176 individuals served
Community-Based Mental Health & Social Emotional Learning –  
1,747 individuals served

84% of youth/families improved or maintained functioning

CRISIS  SERVICES 

Crisis Residential and Respite – 1,317 individuals served

97% of youth improved behaviors and functioning
93% of youth decreased suicidal/homicidal ideations



A budget cut is always a challenge. When Angela 
Johnson, Family & Community Treatment (FACT) 
supervisor, received the news in October 2017 
that the program would undergo funding changes,  
she buckled down to find ways to keep FACT lean  
but efficient, sustainable without losing any of the 
quality care provided to Kalamazoo County families. 

FACT is an intensive home-based mental health 
service to help the families of youth struggling in 
multiple areas of daily life. Services may include 
individual, group, family, couples and play therapy, 
parenting education and support, crisis intervention, 
advocacy and referrals to community supports.
 

“Our cases may be some of the most severe in the 
system, so when I found out we had both federal 
and state funding cuts, we had to prepare,”  
Johnson says. “We standardized paperwork, 
looked at how we could monitor productivity, 
improve timeliness of documentation—and we 
started applying lean management principles.”

“Lean management” is a concept used in many 
organizations to achieve sound operational  
practices through continuous improvement and 
by eliminating those practices that may waste 
time, effort, or money. Johnson brought her team 
of nine therapists together to discuss how to apply 

DOING IT LEAN, DOING IT SMART, 
DOING IT RIGHT.



2018 FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS
Family & Children Services operating revenues for 2018 were  $10,182,000.  Family & Children Services’ 
friends generously donated $522,000 in contributions. Agency Endowment Funds supported programs 
with $932,000.  Non Cash Gifts have an estimated value of $145,000. Operating expenses, excluding 
depreciation were $11,319,000.

lean management principles to their work and 
maximize resources to benefit FACT families. 

“My staff of therapists are rock stars, there’s no 
other way to say it,” Johnson says. “They take on 
the most difficult cases. They are the everyday  
heroes who work late into the evening, holding 
families together at their worst times—and they 
do it by treating everyone with dignity and respect.”

Johnson continues to bring her team together  
every Thursday into what she calls a “huddle” to 
talk over their cases and monitor progress. She  
also incorporates a tool used at the upper  
management level to assess programs over time 
as to their sustainability/viability and whether  
they continue to meet the needs and priorities  
of the community.

“We talk about our monthly goals, and we compare 
our numbers and percentages,” Johnson says. 

“We are over some months and under on others, 
but the goal is to reach 100 percent by end of year. 
We worked with 75 families in 2018, some with as 
many as 11 family members. It’s required a mind 
shift in how we approach things, but we always do 
what is needed. We are keeping kids in school, out 
of hospitals, out of jail, and out of crisis.”

REVENUES EXPENSES

Grants 5%

Endowment
Spendable 5%

Contributions
General 5%

Insurance Fee & 
Other Contracts 7%

Community  
Mental Health 22%

MI Dept of 
Health and 
Human Svcs 
56%

Agency 
Expenses 12%

Fundraising 1%

Provision of 
Services 87%



CIRCLE OF HOPE ENDOWMENT  
2018 GIFTS
Tom and Lezli Comes
Melissa and Sonya Hancock
Rockhold Family Fund*
FAMILY & CHILDREN SERVICES, 
INC. ENDOWMENT FUND*
Jane Wallner
Anonymous
VISIONARY CLUB-DEFERRED 
GIVING
Janice G. and Michael D. Burdick
Robert J. and M. Angelica Buwalda
Ross E. Chapman
Wallace B. and Valorie J. Clore
Robert H. Dudley
Diana F. and James B. Falahee, Jr.
Nancy A. Frost
Linden L. and Joyce Griffin
Patricia A. and Evan C. Harter
Anonymous
Barbara L. and Jerry D. James
Barbara J. Kreis
Robert and Maria Lohrmann
Teresa M. McKay
Mary E. McLean
Florence U. and Joel J. Orosz
Ann V. Parfet
John G. and Kathryn S. Polzin
James A. Shamp
John and Annie Stap
Richard G. Tomlinson
Elizabeth S. Upjohn Mason
Paul K. Van Westrienen
Donald and Mary Jo Vander Kooy
Duane E. and Ida C. Verschoof
Jane A. Wallner
Larry J. Wilson
HANDLE WITH CARE
Benefactors ($5,000+)
Mark and Julie Aldrich	
Anonymous	
The Burdick-Thorne 
	 Foundation	

Burton H. and Elizabeth S. Upjohn   	
	 Charitable Trust	
Harry Conway (deceased)^	
The Conway Family	
	 In Memory of Harry Conway
Fiona S. and William P. Denny^
Glen C. and Gail G. Smith Fund*
Greenleaf Trust	
Steve and Peggy Grieve	
The H.P. and Genevieve Connable 	
	 Fund	
Cheryl Hatfield	
Dr. Joe Foundation	
Si and Shirley Johnson Family 	
	 Fund*	
Dr. Timothy and Joy Light	
Florence U. and Joel J. Orosz	
Ann V. and Donald R. Parfet	
  	 In Memory of Dale “Jerry” 		
	 Meinzinger
Polzin Family Fund*	
Preston S. and Barbara J. Parish 	
	 Foundation	
Anonymous	
Caroline E. Robbins	
Dr. Paul and Patricia Stevenson	
Elizabeth S. Upjohn Mason	
Paul K. and Barbara J. Van 		
	 Westrienen^	
Thomas G. and Martha B.  
	 VanderMolen	
Wattles Family Fund*^	
Arno and Pam Yurk	
Leaders ($1,000-$4,999)
Anna C. Gamble Foundation	
Anonymous^	
Anonymous	
Matthew and Allison Bland	
Joseph D. Block and E. Kerry 		
	 Seaver-Block	
	 In Honor of John and Ann Block
	 In Honor of Peter and Elizabeth 	
	 Seaver
Tomas Borobia	
John T. and Sharon Cerovski	
Kris Charles Bahner and Craig 	
	 Bahner^	

Joan Conway	
Cross Wietfeldt & Splendorio  	
    Financial Advisors	
Jack and Marilyn DeBoer	
   	 In Memory of Betty Prange
DeNooyer Chevrolet	
Joyce B. DeNooyer	
Gene W. and Janice  
	 Dyksterhouse^	
The Edward J. Fletcher  
	 Foundation	
Edwards Garment	
Anonymous	
Judith A. Finnegan	
    	In Memory of Dr. Jerald  
	 Finnegan
Anonymous^	
George and Amy Monroe  
	 Foundation	
ghs corporation	
Guys Who Give	
Charles M. and Linda C. Hall	
Richard L. & Mary S. Halpert 		
	 Fund*	
    	In Honor of Rosemary and  
	 David Gardiner
Annie and JJ Henn	
Anonymous	
Edward J. and Virginia T.  
	 Hessler	
Dr. Alan J. and Mrs. Kristin H. 		
	 Hovestadt^	
Tyler Howard^	
Brian and Maureen Hudson	
Robert W. and Patricia S.  
	 Huiskamp	
Darlene and P. Timothy Hybels	
Barbara L. and Jerry D. James^
   	 In Memory of Anne Thompson
John A. Wolfe CFP & Associates, 	
	 Inc.	
Kalamazoo Community  
	 Mental Health & Substance 		
	 Abuse Services
Thomas R. Kasdorf	
John King	
   In Honor of Stephen and  
	 Carrie Morrow

Knappen Milling Company	
Kenneth and Michelle  
	 Larason^	
Gary and Judy Longman Family 	
    Charitable Fund	
Craig H. and Lois B. Lubben	
Dean and Linda MacVicar	
Bill and Kathy Main Family 		
	 Fund*	
Michael and Diane Marquess	
     In Honor of Peggy Liss
Timothy P. and Christine L.  
	 Martin	
McFee Technologies  
	 Company	
J.B. and Alba McKay	
The Miller-Davis Foundation	
Molitor Family Foundation	
Carrie and Stephen Morrow	
Anonymous	
Mark and Louise Novitch^	
PNC Financial Services 		
	 Group	
Aaron Riker	
Andy and Jennifer Roach (Drew 	
	 Telecom Group, Inc.)	
Diane Robertson^	
Schupan & Sons, Inc.	
Peter and Elizabeth Seaver Family 	
	 Fund*	
Shubeck Monsour Foundation	
Sharon Soltesz	
Frank A. and Barbara B. Somers^	
   	 In Memory of Joan Van Zoeren
Derek and Jerry Ann Strine	
Sunshine Toyota	
Ken and Kim Tabor^	
Anonymous	
Thomas A. Todd Foundation	
Matt and Barb Tomczak	
Metro Toyota-Jaguar, Inc.	
Richard M. and Linda S. Tsoumas 
Tyler-Little Family Foundation^	
	 In Honor of Rosemary Gardiner
Henry L. and Martha M. Upjohn

DONORS

THE OROSZ FAMILY LEGACY 

The mission of Family & Children Services, to promote the 
well-being of children and families, matches our own approach 
to family life.  Parenting requires strength, flexibility, creativity, 
commitment, and most importantly, a love deep enough to 
weather all challenges.  We see all of these qualities in the staff 
of Family & Children Services.  This agency is constantly  
evolving, developing new strategies, responding to the needs 
of our community, and working hard to provide a safe, secure, 
environment for our children to flourish.

Having parented four children (and frequently helping them with 
four grandbabies), we understand that no family can raise kids 
without assistance.  Sooner or later, we all need a helping hand, 
from our loving relatives, dear friends, kind neighbors, or caring 
community agencies. For nearly 120 years, Family & Children 
Services has provided our community’s helping hand when  
parents and children need it most.  

That is why we started giving to this extraordinary agency in 
1982, shortly after we returned to Kalamazoo from graduate 
school, and why we will continue with that support (assuming we 
both live to 100), for another 37 years!

— Florence and Joel Orosz 



Robert E. and Melicent S.  
	 Van Peenan	
Verlan and Norma  
	 Van Rheenen	
Courtenay and Jon VanderMolen^	
	 In Honor of Jo Davis
	 In Honor of Dale Hein
	 In Honor of Jeff Palmer
	 In Honor of Erin Smith
	 In Memory of Tom Crabiel
	 In Memory of Anne Thompson
Henry Von Schreiner	
Warner Norcross + Judd LLP	
Anonymous	
Larry J. and Nancy J. Wilson	
Rachel and Andrew Worgess	
Sue and Doug Worgess^	
Zanetti Family Foundation	
Advocates ($500-$999)
Edward P. and Suzanne M.  
	 Bauman	
Dr. Kenneth W. Beadling	
     In Honor of Julie Wilson
Josephine M. Buckenberger	
David and Gwen Buday	
James W. and Carol A. Carter	
Ross E. Chapman and Amy 		
	 Glass	
Bryan and Bonnie Corpus	
Rick and Val DeKam	
Cheryl Dickson	
Dorothy U. Dalton Foundation	
Jack Duke	
Edwards Industrial Sales	
Susan & Fred Einspahr Charitable 	
	 Fund - A Donor Advised Fund 	
	 of The U.S. Charitable Gift Trust	
Diana F. and James B. Falahee, Jr.	
Nina Feirer	
     In Honor of Grandsons August 	
	 and Henny
Dr. Lia Gaggino^	
     In Honor of the Physicians and 	
	 Nurse Practitioners at Rambling 	
	 Road Pediatrics
John and Sharon Garside	
Suzie and Jorge Gonzalez	
Anonymous^	
Robert and Barbara Havira^	
     In Memory of Ann Perry
Dr. and Mrs. Michael Hughes	
Jeff and Wendy Hutchison	
Irving S. Gilmore Foundation	
Magnus and Sarah Johansson
The John E. Fetzer Institute, Inc.	
	 In Memory of Charles “Chuck” 	
	 Spence
JPG Resources, LLC	
Ken Jurban	
Ronald N. Kilgore	
John and Mary Kittredge Fund*	
Charles B. Knappen	
John and Joanne Lawrence^	
Rance and Linda Leaders	
Philip and Dolores Malpass	
     In Memory of Elizabeth A. 		
	 Albright
Jeff and Amy Marshall	
Wes and Joanne Martz^	
Bob and Betsy McGraw	
James L. and Helen Noble	
Orangetheory Fitness -  
	 Kalamazoo	
Michael B. and Cynthia P. Ortega	
Sydney Parfet	

Ralph L. Pernice and Nancy  
	 Englander	
Perrigo Company Charitable  
	 Foundation	
     In Honor of Rhonda Taylor’s 	
	 Retirement
Julie E. and Robert P. Peterson^	
Anonymous	
Frank P. and Lois J. Plaver^	
Tom and Sandy Reece^	
Phil and Donna Renuart^	
Karen Richard^	
     In Honor of Timothy Meeker
Dr. William and Nancy Richardson	
Thomas A. Runge	
Mike and Sharon Seelye Family 	
	 Foundation	
Joyce and Ed Shankman^	
     In Honor of Erin, Dan, Reagan, 	
	 and Lindan Smith
Bruce and Katherine Shurtz	
Patrick Sorek and Julianne 
	 Meyer-Sorek
Special-Lite, Inc.	
J.E.C.K.S. Fund**	
Joseph P. and Gillian A. Stoltman^	
	 In Memory of Dorothy Hurst
Tim Cloud and Sherry 
	 Thomas-Cloud
	 In Honor of Family & Children  
	 Services’ Community Members
	 In Memory of Charles “Chuck” 	
	 Spence
Anonymous^	
Amy Upjohn and Brad VandenBerg
Donald and Mary Jo 
	 Vander Kooy	
	 In Memory of Cynthia Stech
	 In Memory of Anne Thompson
	 In Memory of Paul Van 		
	 Westrienen
Jeffrey C. and Julie H. Walker^	
Dr. Melvin A. and Jan D. White	
Jason Wiersema^	
Charles L. and Joyce Wiles	
Bruce A. and Jeannie Williams	
	 In Honor of Bob and Linda  
	 Burnham
	 In Honor of Scott and Jenny 	
	 Burnham
	 In Honor of Marsha Williams
	 In Memory of Anne Thompson
Timothy and Tonia Williams^	
Mitchell S. and Sarah L. Wilson	
	 In Honor of Mary VanStreain’s 	
	 Birthday
	 In Honor of the Zeddrick Family
Talisman Fund*	
Guardians ($100-$499)
Abraxas	
Samuel and Barbara Accorso	
Melissa M. Acosta	
Donald and Lenore Anderson	
Anonymous	
Chester C. and Josephine L. 		
	 Arnold^	
AT&T	
John Avery	
     In Honor of Russ and  
	 Connie McFee
Fred and Susan Bachman^	
Kristen Badra	
Susan J. Bailey	
Jeffrey and Susan Balsley	
Michael and Dari Bargy	

Robert and Mardi Barker	
Charles and Karen Barnes	
Elizabeth and James Barren^	
Jill  Barr-Sipe and Kenneth Sipe	
Hollie R. Barton, MA	
     In Honor of Jazmin and Jayden 	
	 Woodard
Amy Bauman	
Joan K. Bauman	
Lawrence and Melanie Baumgart	
Lawrence B. and Cynthia Beer 	
	 Child & Family Psychological 	
	 Services, P.C.	
Jane L. Beers	
Helen Bemis	
     In Memory of Betty Prange
Dean and Margaret Bender	
Carol Ann Berge^	
Marcus and Lynn Berlin	
Ron and Norma Betten	
Nicholas and Susan Beute^	
John and Ann Block	
     In Honor of Peter and Elizabeth 	
	 Seaver
Shari Boone	
     In Memory of Vicki and David
Robert E. and Martha L. Boughner	
Jim and Norma Bour^	
Mona and John Bowden	
Break The Mold	
Larry Brelje	
Sheila and Jim Bridenstine	
     In Honor of Laurie Cronkhite
     In Honor of Courtenay  
	 VanderMolen
Betsy L. Briere^	
Michael and Jean Brodie	
Nancy Brookins	
Donald J. and Mary C. Brown	
Eric V. and Linda Brown Jr. Fund*	
	 In Honor of Libby and Peter 	
	 Seaver
Julia and Gary Brown^	
Ted and Alyssa Brown	
Lee and Nancy Brundage	
     In Honor of Rosemary and David 	
	 Gardiner
Steven and Paula Brundige	
Pamela M. Bryant^	
Joseph T. and Ann L. Buckley^	
Steven and Kathy Burdick	
Dennis P. and Janice E. Burke^	
Scotty and Marcy Burkett	
Elizabeth A. Burns and Roger 
	 Zinser^	
Allen and Judy Byam^	
Anonymous^	
Tom and Connie Casanto^	
Joan M. Cavanaugh	
Dr. Chihsing Chen	
Anonymous^	
John and Jennifer Clark	
Rebecca Clore and Adam Herringa	
Suzanne Coleman	
     In Memory of Gage Wilson
Brendan and Kelli Collins	
     In Honor of James Morrow’s 	
	 Birthday
     In Honor of Peter Morrow’s 	
	 Birthday
Dr. William J. and Kerri Comai	
Tom and Lezli Comes	
Charles B. and Shirley A. Cook	
John R. and Michele A. Cook	
Joshua Cook	
Philip Copeland	

Linwood and Carol Cousins	
C. Robert and Marcia Cowell^	
     In Memory of Ann Perry
Ronald and Illene K. Cripps	
Laurie Cronkhite^	
	 In Honor of Rick and Rhonda 	
	 Rakowski
	 In Honor of Ryan Rakowski and 	
	 Emma Goetsch’s Wedding 
	 In Honor of Stan and Del  
	 Rakowski
	 In Honor of Steve and Sandy 	
	 Rakowski
Dr. Theodore and Dana  
	 Cunningham
	 In Memory of Gail Buseker
Jan Czarnota and Carl Berlin^	
     In Honor of Katherine Berlin
Joyce Daily-Spence	
John Dastoli	
James P. and Rita L. Davis	
Susan D. and John Davis	
Dave and Mary Ellen Decker^	
Todd DeHaan^	
William T. and Adrienne D. 
	 DeNooyer	
Donald and Harriet DeVries^	
Gene E. and Teresa L.  
	 Dillenbeck^	
Erwin and Debra Doerschler	
Michael Doyle	
Carol E. and Brad Duck	
Mr. James Keeler and Ms. Merry 
Ellen Eason	
Randall and Diane Eberts	
Mr. Dan L. Edds	
	 In Honor of Michael K., Kathy M., 	
	 Leah V., Carrie M., Angie R., 		
	 Teresa T., Chris K., Kim M. 
	 and Heidi L.
Stuart and Karen Eddy	
Thomas N. and Nancy L. Edmonds	
Nancy Decker Ehrle^	
Loyal A. and Barbara B. Eldridge
Ronald A. and Nanette Elenbaas
William J. and Lisabeth English	
Michael D. Evans	
Family & Children Services Staff	
Greg and Ann Feldmeier	
Donald C. and Grace Flesche	
Anonymous	
Tom Franke	
     In Memory of Joyce Franke
Troy E. and Michelle M. Fuller	
David and Nicole Furgason	
Anonymous^	
Rosemary and David D. Gardiner	
	 In Memory of Larry Moore
	 In Memory of Anne Thompson
Dr. J. Alex and M. Arlene Gardner
John and Miranda Garside, Jr.^
Michael and Jennifer Garvey^	
Art and Judy Gaylord	
Robert G. and Marilyn G. Geil^	
Joe and Linda Gemmill^	
Susan C. Gilmore	
Gabriel Giron	
Thomas and Amy Goodwin	
Richard Graff	
Charles and Linda Grdina^	
Fred and Carole Greaves^	
Cindy Green^	
Katherine Gross and Gary 
	 Mittelbach	
John F. Gumpper	



Drs. Colette and Thomas 		
	 Gushurst^
Eli Gwilt	
Terry and Whitney Hagen	
John Haggard	
Dean W. and Cynthia K. Halderson	
Dr. Kurt and Cathy Haller	
Carol A. Harden	
     In Memory of Eugene Hamilton
David J. and Bernadine Hartmann^	
Peter and Jo Hawk^	
Robert O. and Mara Hayes	
James and Marsha Heath	
Jay and Diane Heckler	
     In Memory of Jay Scott Heckler
Todd and Lisa Heeter	
Nancy and Dale Hein	
Mitchell Hengesbach	
     In Memory of Margot 
	 Hengesbach
Nathan and Elizabeth Henschel	
Shirley J. Herbert	
Joe and Patty Herdus	
Stephen J. Hessen	
Julie Hewitt	
Brian and Ricka Hice	
Hiemstra Optical	
Gregory Hilliker and Janet Russell	
	 In Honor of James Morrow’s  
	 Birthday
	 In Honor of Peter Morrow’s 		
	 Birthday
Jud and Darcy Hoff	
Anonymous	
     In Honor of the marriage of Kris 	
	 Charles and Craig Bahner
Basobi and Henrik Holm	
Robert and Kathleen Homan	
Jean Homrich-Henderson	
Thomas and Kelly Hoopes	
Allan Hunt and Rochelle Habeck^	
Anonymous	
Melissa and Joel Hurst	
IBM Employee Services Center	
Mark and Cindy Jackson	
J. Richard and Carol A. Jaconette^	
James and Laurie Jastifer	  
Kevin and Jennifer Jawahir	
Stephen Jefferson and Terry 		
	 Baxter 
Joseph J. Jerkins	
Steven and Peggy Johnson	
Judy K. Jolliffe	
Kalamazoo Growlers	
Kalamazoo Mortgage Hero Salute
James D. and Beth A. Kalleward 
John and Mildred Karnemaat 		
	 Fund*	
Anonymous	
Scott and Kelly Kennedy	
Elizabeth King and Richard Atwell	
Tyler and Leslie King	
Anonymous	
Ashley Kipp	
Carolynn Kirkpatrick	
Richard and Patricia Kirschner^
Tyler Klain	
Mel and Elaine Klooster	
Susan Kodani and Larry Grogge	
	 In Memory of Anne Thompson
Steven Konicki and Kaylynn  
	 Decarli	
Ms. Sandra Kopelman	
Barbara J. and Russell Kreis	
Mark and Karen Krinock	

Sandra L. Kuentzel^	
Lonnie E. and Sharon L. Kuntzman	
Dr. Robert Landeros	
Greg and Becky Larner	
Kayla and David Laurin	
Anonymous^	
Timothy C. and Barbara S. Liggett	
	 In Memory of Anne Thompson
John and Rita Light	
Ted Lindberg and Dr. Marilyn Terrill	
	 In Memory of Charles “Chuck” 	
	 Spence
Dr. Wayne Little and Nivia Marquis
Cody and Kathleen Livingston	
James Livingston	
Mary and Bruce Livingston	
     In Memory of Jean Rossi
Paul and Linda Locey^	
Robert and Jennifer Loftus^	
Elizabeth and Jim Lord	
Ezra Lori	
Vaughn D. and Janice W. Maatman	
Mac’s Garage^	
Louis Maddalena^	
Janice L. Major	
Paula J. and Kenneth S. Manley	
Thomas and Pamela Mansager^	
Gerald and Karen Maze	
	 In Honor of Ann Parfet
	 In Honor of Don Parfet
	 In Honor of Peter Seaver
David J. McCarthy	
Kevin and Denise McCarthy	
Anonymous	
Carol and Dennis McClure	
     In Honor of Matthew Ryan 		
	 McClure
Robert D. and Shirley M. McFee^	
Dan and Carol McGlinn	
     In Honor of Courtenay  
	 VanderMolen
William and Ruth McKenzie	
Ayron McKinney and Brett Kuipers	
	 In Honor of Bro and Rebecca
	 In Honor of Mom and Marco
	 In Honor of Dad and Barby
	 In Honor of Nancy and Tom 		
	 Wilson
Mary E. McLean	
     In Memory of Anne Thompson
Mr. Kevin McMullen	
Carole and Scott McNees	
Stephen and Lauren McNeill	
Jason Meddaugh	
Sandra Melges	
     In Honor of Gabriella Melges
Bob and Mary Mellema	
Bill and Joyce Melvin	
Christopher Merrill	
Alan and Rhonda C. Messinger	
Robert and Cathy Metzler	
Midwest Fastener Corporation
Charles and Doris Miller	
Scott and Katherine Miller	
W. Joseph and Linda R. Mills	
Gary and Gail Minneman	
Stephen Mucci	
Gary and Lillian Neff	
Charles Nicks	
George M. Nielsen	
Jeff and Amy O’Brien	
Michael and Mary O’Connor	
Mark L. and Michele J. Ogden^	
	 In Honor of Rosemary Gardiner’s 	
	 YWCA Women of Achievement

Christopher and Grace O’Leary^	
Brian M. Opria^	
     In Memory of Annie O’Brien
Jerry and Carla Orwin	
Jeff Palmer and Susan Andress^	
William U. and Barbara A. Parfet^	
Dr. Michael and Joon Park	
Jeff and Margaret Patton	
Edward and Maureen Pawlak^	
Anonymous^	
Dale and Katherine M. Peerbolte	
Phyllis Peters	
John W. and Joyce M. Petro	
Pfizer, Inc.	
Eric W. Phillips	
Ann Paulson and Bill Pierce	
     In Honor of Sherry  
	 Thomas-Cloud
Helene and Gary Pilnick	
Krista, Kevin, and Taryn Ploski	
Barbara Ann Page and Roger Prior	
Mr. and Mrs. A. M. Pula	
QUOTA International of  
	 Kalamazoo^	
R.W. LaPine, Inc.	
Ms. Gwen G. Raaberg^	
Daniel and Kay Rackiewicz	
Todd and Julie Ream	
Martha A. Ream	
     In Honor of Jack Wattles
Vern J. and Aurelia H. Reed^	
John and Kelly Renwick	
Loren and Carolyn Rex	
Dale W. and M. Ruth Richardson^	
	 In Honor of Ruth Richardson
Dr. Barbara A. Rider	
     In Memory of Jane S. Welborn
James H. and Diane L. Rikkers^	
Linda and Steven Rogers	
Edward and Deborah Rose	
Charlotte Russell^	
Mr. and Mrs. Rysenga	
Patrick and Sarah Sandell	
Donald L. Sappanos	
Frank Sardone and Susan Fall	
Frederick J. and Katherine 
	 Sawchuk
Charles and Jean Schaap	
James T. and Vickie Schaper^	
Richard C. and Jean Schmitt	
Luke Schrader	
Peggy Jo and Eric Schreur	
John and Lisa Schuemann	
Hans and Nancy Schuler	
Gregory and Colleen Schultz	
     In Memory of Katie Schultz
Doris Schuring^	
Jim and Debbie Scott	
Richard D. and Gloria J. Seabold	
Alan Sell	
Martin and Judith Sepanik	
Joel M. and Jennalie Shepherd	
Patricia J. Shiley	
Jason and Gina Siffert	
Judith L. and Alan H. Silverman	
Bill Simonds	
David J. and Carol A. Simpson^	
Michael Skrzynski	
Thomas Slack and Maura Fichter	
David Sluyter	
Patricia Smetana and Thomas P. 	
	 Krol^	
Dr. and Mrs. Stephen Smiley	
Charlotte Smith^	

Herman and Dolores Smith	
Karmena Smith	
Anonymous^	
Leah Smith	
William and Mary Smith	
David Smullen and Merri Moore	
Janet and David Snyder	
Richard D. Snyder	
Kim Staib^	
Frederick R. and Celeste B. Statler	
Holly Statler and Stephen 
	 Campbell
M. Gayle Stephenson^	
Dr. Arles R. Stern	
Edward and Marjorie Stinson	
Larry Stinson	
Ronald and Margaret Strzelecki	
Jacob & Naomi Stucki Foundation*
Frederick L. and Cynthia A. Stull^	
Jeffrey D. Swenarton	
Thermo Fisher Scientific^	
Mr. and Mrs. Edward W. Thomas
Thomas E. and Jan G. Tiderington	
Jenny M. Titus^	
	 In Memory of Andrew Titus, Jr.
	 In Memory of Andrew Titus, Sr.
	 In Memory of Garry Titus
	 In Memory of Gerald Titus
	 In Memory of Larry Titus
	 In Memory of Mike Titus
A. John and Jane B. Todd	
Anonymous^	
Mike and Kathy Toth	
Two Moms And A Mop	
USW Local 2-1010^	
Jim and Lorraine Valk	
     In Honor of Courtenay 
	 VanderMolen
Marit Vamarasi	
     In Memory of Harry Conway
Cindy VanDenBerg	
Roger A. and Susan VanderBeek	
Pam VanDerKlok	
Joel and Jackie S. VanderKooi	
Ron VanderLugt	
Kathryn Van Dis	
Cheryl VanMiddlesWorth	
Duane E. and Ida C. Verschoof	
John H. and Lorrie VerSteeg	
J. Richard and Cynthia K. Viel	
Harold Vincent	
Charles and Peggy Vliek^	
Douglas Vliek	
Vernon Vorenkamp	
Mac Waldorf	
Mike and Jan Waldorf	
Bradford H. and Marilyn W. Walker	
Joseph M. and Holly D. Walls^	
David and Mary Jo Warwick	
J. William Weessies	
Joshua T. and Pamela A. Weiner^	
Anonymous	
Westwood United Methodist 		
	 Church	
Mr. & Mrs. Alan Whitaker^	
Tim and Teresa White	
Patricia Pettinga	
Sidney B. and Carolyn H. Williams	
	 In Honor of Sherry  
	 Thomas-Cloud
Steven M. Stankewicz and Myra L. 	
	 Willis	
Robert M. Wilson^	



Drs. Eileen B. Wilson-Oyelaran and 	
	 Olasope Oyelaran	
     In Honor of Sherry  
	 Thomas-Cloud
Thomas C. Wise	
Charles and Carol Yager^
Ballard and Lori Yelton	
Helpers ($1-$99)
Jane Adams	
Mrs. Hoda Alavi	
Larry and Susan Anderson	
     In Memory of Harry Conway
Anonymous	
     In Honor of Lia Gaggino’s 		
	 Birthday
Kay Bach^	
Kathleen Baker	
Rina Battani	
Doug and Carolyn Becker	
Blaze Midwest, Inc.	
Linda Borish	
Phil and Pat Burton	
Jeffrey Cahill	
Anonymous^	
Sandra and Vince Carahaly	
Jill Carey	
Joel and Shannon Carr	
Wanda G. Clawson^	
     In Honor of Jill Golden
The Cloud Family Trust^	
Laura L. Clute	
Zolten B. and Mary B. Cohen^	
Dr. Miriam Coleman	
Joan G. Colgren	
Consumers Energy Foundation	
Thomas E. and Colleen M. Crabiel^	
Charlene Craft	
Thomas Cretsinger	
     In Honor of Bob and Nancy 		
	 Cretsinger
Croatian Fraternal Union of  
	 America Lodge 533	
William A. and Lynn A. Damson	
Deland and Sharon Davis	
     In Memory of Harry Conway

Stephen and Marlene Denenfeld
Daniel Denov and Carolyn Rusk	
Robert J. and MaryJo Deters	
Richard and Kathy Dirrenberger	
Robert and Mary A. Doud	
Dr. Glen H. and Greeta G. Douglass	
Anonymous^	
The Honorable Samuel and Teresa 	
	 Durham	
Ms. Barbara Eddinger	
Royce and Lisa Ehrle	
     In Honor of Nancy Ehrle
Mrs. Lois E. Ellis	
Janis R. Emery and Al Barney	
Renae and Kip Etheridge	
John Everts	
Jan and Tarrey Ewing	
Tim A. Fischell	
Audrey E. Fitzgerald^	
Toni Front	
     In Honor of Bill Denny’s 90th 	
	 Birthday
Joe K. and Louise R. Fugate	
Richard and Kim Furney	
     In Honor of Kathleen Furney
Ms. Heidi A. Fuss-Vandam^	
Michael J. and Kristin D. Gerfen	
Ronald and Christian Gibbs^	
Dorothy Giovannini	
Jean and John Godfrey	
Loretta A. Gold	
Mrs. Nan Goldenthal^	
Kimberly Gools^	
     In Honor of Lia Gaggino’s 		
	 Birthday
Ms. Joan S. Haffenden	
Richard A. and Sally R. Hammond	
Michael Hardy^	
Donald and Karyl L. Hare^	
Anonymous	
Richard and Susan Heeres^	
Lester and Carolyn Heidmous	
Tom and Laurel Henkel	
James S. and Martha C. Hilboldt
Rev. James and Elizabeth Hill^	
Peter W. Hirsch	

Dr. Richard W. and Jocelyn E. 		
	 Hodgman	
Patricia Hogoboom^	
Kevin M. and Dianne C. Hollenbeck^
Robert L. and Lynn A. Horton	
Dr. Jack and Sharon Hosner^	
Anonymous	
Mike and Mary Humphreys	
Bruce Hutchinson and Betsy 
	 Bastien^	
Frances D. Isaac	
Carmen James	
Bruce and Nancy Justin^	
Reverend Michael Kemper and  	
    Jane Secor	
Michael D. and Louise A. Kenny	
Scott A. and Robin Kerr	
Gerald L. Kienzle	
Jim and Mary Kindle	
Peter and Barbara Kobrak	
Paul H. and Janet D. Koestner	
Mike and Kathy Koets	
Sharon and Evan Kokales	
     In Memory of Sharon Cooley
     In Memory of Tucky Elliott
David and Marjorie Kroll	
David L. and Lynn S. Lajiness	
Joseph and Lana Langone	
     In Memory of Peter A. Langone
A. Gregory and Mary Ann Laurell	
	 In Honor of Karen Eddy
Sandra Linabury	
The Honorable Alexander C.  
	 and Anne Lipsey	
John and Mary Livingston^	
	 In Memory of Margaret M. Reid 	
	 (Nee Mehaffie)
	 In Memory of Edward R. Seaver
Pat Llewellyn	
Fran and Terri Loud	
Constance Mack	
Amy MacMillan	
Seth and Maria Malin	
Thomas and Lisa Marks	
     In Memory of Harry Conway
Daniel S. and Nancy L. Maudlin	

Jack and Norma Mawdsley^	
Sylvia R. Meagher	
Joyce Means^	
John P. and Deborah A. Mellein	
Marsha and Michael Meyer	
Bob and Roberta Miles	
Bob and Barb Monk	
     In Honor of Kelene Rogers
Anonymous^	
     In Honor of the Shepherd and 	
	 Banning Kids
Ruth Moser	
     In Honor of Hugh J. Moser
Mr. and Mrs. James E. Motycka^	
Mary Lynne Mundo	
Mr. and Mrs. Mike Murphy	
John and Constance Myhrer	
     In Memory of Carol Voytas
John and Lori Neuhaus	
Gale and Kathy Newell	
     In Memory of Kathy Mizeur
Leota Nihart	
Edwin J. and Marlene G. 
	 Oesterreich	
Paul and Sally Olexia	
Betty Lee Ongley	
John and Pat O’Toole	
Nelson and Phyllis Pelletier	
William B. and Gail Penty	
Melanie J. Perry	
     In Honor of Diane Marquess
Stephen E. Pew and Kathleen M. 	
     Keelan Pew	
Cheryl A. Prather	
G. E. Pratt^	
Tim and Sally Putney	
Harold L. Ray	
Tim and Victoria Reese	
Frederick W. and Nancy A. 	     	
     Reeves	
Gerald and Theresa Rerucha	
Steve and Sue Rodia	
Douglas Rogers	
Kristine Rudowske^	
Freeman Russell (deceased)	
     In Memory of Frances Russell

THE MORROW FAMILY PAYS IT FORWARD 

For more than a century, Family & Children Services has been at the 
forefront of identifying and meeting the needs of our community’s 
most vulnerable members.  By supporting their commitment to 
excellence and efficiency, we know we are investing in a stronger, 
healthier, more compassionate community for our family. 

Our family takes very seriously the principle that to whom much is 
given, much is expected.  We want our legacy to be a sustainable 
social system for our children, and their sense of responsibility to 
work for peace and justice in their communities.  We want our boys 
to understand that any time you have more than enough, it means 
you have more to share. Right now, that manifests itself in little  
ways for them: they donate gifts from their birthday party, bring 
stuffed animals from their grandparents, and volunteer at special 
events. As they grow older, we expect their gifts will mature into 
their time, skills, money, and the use of their voices.   
Family & Children Services is one of the best places we could hope 
to teach them those lessons. 

— Carrie and Stephen Morrow, Peter and James
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Richard and Lynn Russell	
Donald H. Sanborn^	
Mrs. Carol Sandum-Hodgson	
Don and Leslie Schultz	
Clarence D. and Mary A. Scott	
Bill and Kathy Simpson	
     In Honor of Lorrie Syverson
J. Brooks and Carol Simpson	
Max and Barbara Sine	
Justin Smith and Jacqueline 		
	 Higugra
Bruce Stein and Christy  
	 Chuang-Stein^	
Jochanan and Mable Stenesh^	
Amy Stewart	
Robert D. and Gayle A. Strung^
Richard L. and JoAnn E. Swope	
Belinda Tate
	 In Honor of Jim Bridenstine	
Richard and Diane Thompson	
Joyce Thorson	
     In Honor of Muriel Jeurink
William S. and Carolyn Ticknor^	
Russell H. and Sara J. Tiller	
     In Memory of Frances and 
	 Bennie Beckermeyer
Bruce G. and Shelley Todd	
Annettie C. Tribbett	
Stevenson and Carol Turner	
     In Honor of Janet Ferguson
Dwight and Deborah Upston	
Wendy Van Peenan and Roderick 	
	 Malcolm	
Dr. Dennis and Nancy VandenBrink	
Marilyn Vander Kooy	
John and Cathy VanderSalm	
     In Honor of Matt VanderSalm
Ned and Sam VanderSalm	
     In Honor of Matt VanderSalm
Tom and Carol Vogeler	
Martha Warpehoski	
     In Honor of Tim Coleman
Marjorie Weil	
     In Memory of Kenneth Weil
Marla Williams	
Jeremy M. and Kathryn J. 
	 Winkworth	
Anonymous	
Zoetis	

FRIENDS AT HEART (NON-CASH 
GIFTS IN KIND)
9th Circuit Court
Advantaged Sintered Metals Inc.
Airway Fun Center
Mark and Julie Aldrich
Kay and Mike Alexander
Anytime Fitness
Applebus Company
Ascension Borgess Health and 	
     Fitness Center
Bachman-Hebble Funeral Home
Ballet Arts Ensemble
Kimberly Barr and Family
Hollie Barton
Behnke, Inc.
Berkshire Hathaway Home Services
Elaine Biddle
Binder Park Zoological Society, Inc.
Binky Patrol
Jeanne Bolhuis
Shari Boone
Borroughs Corporation
Jeff Brady and Family
Breakfast Optimist Club of 
	 Kalamazoo
Marilyn Breu and John Schumaker
Bronson Battle Creek
Bronson Battle Creek Health 
	 Information Management  
	 Department and Utilization 		
	 Review
Bronson Cardiovascular/Vascular/	
	 Endovascular Spec.
Bronson Healthcare Group -  
	 Finance Department
Bronson Healthcare Group -  
	 Patient Access
Bronson Hospital - Infusion Center
Bronson Hospital - Pharmacy 		
	 Department
Bronson Hospital - Purchasing 	
	 Department
Bronson Methodist Hospital - 		
	 Health Information Management
Bronson Network
Bronson OB/GYN
Bronson Practice Centralized 		
	 Service
Bullfrogs & Butterflies Learning 	
	 Center
Susan Burnett

The Buzz Family
Byce & Associates, Inc.
C.H. Robinson
Christy Campbell
Brandy Clark
Clausing Industrial Inc.
The Clore/Herringa/Brown/ 
	 Sherman Families
The Colvin, Missad and Strickler 	
	 Family
Callista Cook
Dace and Thomas Copeland
Curious Kids @ Lake Center
Ms. Patricia J. Curry
Matt Czach
Dance In Motion Competitive Team
Nancy Dell
Fiona S. and William P. Denny
Devon Title Agency
Dimplex Thermal Solutions
Duncan Aviation
Eaton Corporation
Eaton Power Train Leadership Team
Edwards Garment
Edwards Garment Customer 		
	 Service
Edwards Garment Marketing/
	 Merchandising
Envirologic
Families of Sherman Lake YMCA 	
	 Day Camp
Family & Children Services - 
	 Foster Care Team
Fifth Third Bank
First Presbyterian Church of 		
	 Richland
Eric and Natasha Fisel
Fishbeck, Thompson, Carr & 		
	 Huber, Inc.
Pam Foster and Family
Fox Squirt AA Hockey
Fox Squirt A-Hockey Club
Fraternal Order of Police of  
	 Greater Kalamazoo
Gardiner Management Group
Rosemary and David D. Gardiner
Gardner Management Group
Girl Scout Troop #80250
Girl Scout Troop #80371
Suzie Gonzalez
Lisa Goosen
Alyssa Goretzka

Stefanie Goretzka and Brian Keel
Great Lakes West
Greenleaf Trust
Gull Lake Marine
Guys Who Give
Bruce and Ann Haight
Hands Up Foundation
Tim Harvey Agency - State Farm
Markita and Glyn Hawkins
Lauren Higginson
Derrick and Sarah Hinds
Michelle, Will, Jocelyn, Sophia 
	 and Jace Hodgman
Honigman Law Office
James A. Hopfensperger and 
	 Jane Maddox
Hub International
Immanuel Lutheran Church
Jaqua Realtors
Junior Achievement of Southwest 	
	 Michigan, Inc.
Junior League of Kalamazoo, Inc.
Kalamazoo County Circuit 
	 Court - Trial Division
Kalamazoo County Government
Kalamazoo County Government - 	
	 Information Systems Department
Kalamazoo Log Cabin Quilters
Kalamazoo Public Library
Kalamazoo RESA/SWMiTech
Mary Klenow
Ladies’ Library Association of 	
	 Kalamazoo
Nina Laney
Al and Rita LaReau
Avril Leach
Thomas Leak
Lee’s Adventure Sports
Brian Loken and Sandy 
	 Barry-Loken
Beth and Jim Lord
Loy Norrix High School - 
	 Peace Jam
MarxModa
Karla McBride and Gail Fales
Connie and Russ McFee
Merrill Lynch Wealth Management
Michigan Paving and Materials
Midwest Fastener Corporation
Miller Johnson
MOMS Club of Battle Creek
Moonlight Marigolds Garden Club

EATON: THE POWER BEHIND FAMILIES 

Although fostering is rewarding, it is also very difficult, and not everyone 
is called to be a foster parent.  Children in foster care and those who 
open their hearts and homes to them are a nearly invisible population 
in our community and as a result they often feel isolated and need 
a loving, supportive community around them.  Community support 
and recognition lets foster families know they are not alone, that 
this difficult work is valued by others in their community and the end 
result is better lives for children.  For more than 30 years, Eaton has 
been a generous donor and volunteer support, and for the last seven 
years, has sent a clear message to foster families that they are “seen” 
through sponsoring our annual foster family appreciation summer 
picnic.  The smiles and laughter of the children and the expressions  
of gratitude from the foster parents says message received. 

– Joyce Daily-Spence, Director of Child Welfare Services



Carrie and Stephen Morrow
Nancy and John Morrow
MSU’s Kellogg Biological Station
National Flavors
Nations Title Agency of Michigan
Nazareth Assembly of God
Newhall Klein
Newmind Group
Kassidy Nieuwenhuis
Don Nitz
Florence and Joel Orosz
P.E.O Sisterhood Chapter DW 	
    Kalamazoo
Jeff Palmer and Susan Andress
Panera Bread - Gull Road
Parchment United Methodist 	      	
    Church-What’s New Circle Group
Ann V. and Donald R. Parfet
Sydney Parfet
Pfizer API
Pfizer EHS
Pfizer Process Control
Pfizer R.E.S.T
The Pickett-Erway Family
Denisha Pierman
Plante Moran
Connie Plochocki
Krista, Kevin and Taryn Ploski
Dr. Steven and Robin Pollens
Portage Senior Center
Portage Senior Center - 
	 PSC Needlers
Portage West Middle School
Proteos
QUOTA International of Kalamazoo
Carol Ransom
Raymond James
Phil and Donna Renuart
Kelly and John Renwick
Rhino Media Productions
Stanley and Patricia Roberts
Linda Rogers
Susanne Schipper
Seber Tans PLC
Patti Sholler-Barber

Southwest Michigan Faith 
	 Communities Coalition on 
	 Foster Care
Southwest Michigan First
Specialty Eye Institute
Lindsey and Joe Splendorio
St. Catherine of Siena Church
St. Michael Lutheran Church
Stewart & Company Furniture
The Stewart Family
Stryker - Emerging Professionals
Stryker - Sourcing Operations
Stryker Corporation
Stryker - IVS
Stryker - Talent Acquisition
Rachel Suhrbier and Family
Elyse Swoop
Reagan Taggett
Technical Packaging Systems Inc.
Thermo Fisher Scientific
Jennifer Tuinstra Family
Twelve Baskets Food Pantry
United Way of the Battle Creek 
	 and Kalamazoo Region
Wendy Van Peenan
Courtenay and Jon VanderMolen
Varnum LLP
Kathy Verhagen
We Wish You A Happy Birthday
Welch’s
Anonymous
West Michigan Cancer Center - 	
	 Institute for Blood Disorders
Westwood United Methodist 		
	 Church
Dick and Judy Whitman
Sarah Willey
Tamara Willis
Ann Wittenkeller
WMU Department of Theatre
WMU - Haworth College of 
	 Business
Wolverine Pipeline Co.
Vickie Wooden
Doug and Sue Worgess

Young Lawyers Section 
	 Kalamazoo Bar Association
Ziegler Auto Group
Rhiannon Zielinski
Zoetis
GIFT FROM PETER AND 
ELIZABETH SEAVER FAMILY 
FUND RECOGNIZING F&CS 
STAFF VOLUNTEER HOURS
Nicole Dalman
Emylye Laperriere
Krista Ploski
Heather Spence
Toby Ward
RESTRICTED FOR PROGRAMS 
AND SERVICES
Chemical Bank
Eaton Corporation
Eaton Corporation - Proving 		
	 Ground
Employment Group
Harold and Grace Upjohn 
	 Foundation
Irving S. Gilmore Foundation
Kalamazoo Community 
	 Foundation
Santreece Foundation
United Way of the Battle Creek 
	 and Kalamazoo Region
The W.S. and Lois VanDalson 		
	 Foundation
MATCHING GIFT CORPORA-
TIONS AND FOUNDATIONS
Consumers Energy Foundation
ghs Corporation
Irving S. Gilmore Foundation
The J.P. Morgan Chase Foundation
The John E. Fetzer Institute, Inc.
Kalamazoo Community 
	 Foundation
Kalsec, Inc.
McFee Technologies Company

Pfizer Foundation Matching Gift 	
	 Program
VML Foundation
W.K. Kellogg Foundation
WE WOULD LIKE TO EXTEND A 
SPECIAL THANK YOU TO THE 
FOLLOWING UNITED WAYS AND 
TO THOSE WHO SUPPORTED 
FAMILY & CHILDREN SERVICES 
WITH THEIR DESIGNATED GIFTS
AT&T United Way Employee Giving 	
	 Campaign
Heart of West Michigan United Way
Marshall United Way
Pfizer United Way Campaign
Truist
United Way of the Battle Creek 
	 and Kalamazoo Region
This Annual Report recognizes 
those who gave between January 
1, 2018 – December 31, 2018. 
While every attempt was made to 
report names accurately, please 
accept our apology if we have 
made an error. If you would like a 
change in the way your name is 
reflected in future reports, please 
contact the Development Office at 
269.344.0202 ext. 4417.
Our most sincere appreciation to 
everyone who contributed to 
Family & Children Services 
throughout 2018.

* Funds are held at the Kalamazoo 
Community Foundation
** Funds are held at the Battle 
Creek Community Foundation
^ A gift was made to “Pack a Child 
for Camp”

100 YEARS OF OPTIMISM

The Breakfast Optimist Club of Kalamazoo (BOCK) and Family & 
Children Services have partnered for over a quarter of a century 
to bring out the best in children in our community.  For the last 25 
years, BOCK has provided children served by the agency with a 
backpack, school supplies and the opportunity to shop for brand 
new clothes to start the first day of school. 

I became involved with the BOCK Back to School Shopping 
Event as a therapist in one of Family & Children Services programs. 
I was always excited to offer this shopping experience to families, 
especially families with multiple children. It is extremely difficult 
and often impossible for large families to save enough money to 
allow each child to shop for and purchase school clothes.  Every 
child in the family receives new clothes - so the younger ones in 
a family do not only receive clothes passed down from older  
siblings. As a young person, I was taught to dress the way I wanted 
to feel. This shopping experience allows children to pick out the 
clothes that will make them feel the most confident and  
comfortable for that important first day of a new school year.  
Additionally, BOCK members shop for specific school supplies 

that match what a child will need for their grade and school.  
Children do not have to hope they have all the supplies that the 
teacher has requested.  High school students even receive the 
expensive calculator that is required for high school math class-
es. This year, I am excited to be a part of this shopping experience, 
not only as an agency employee but as a BOCK Member.  I am 
excited to be a part of a Club that values and respects the needs 
of children and families in our community.   

– Diane Marquess, Director of Behavioral Health Services
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CONTINUE THE LEGACY
Your gifts support the needs of our clients both today  
and tomorrow.  
HANDLE WITH CARE Annual Fund is a unique safety net 
providing agency clients with basic needs and critical  
services where there is no other source in the community.
Pack a Child for Camp provides camp scholarships for 
children served by the agency.
Holiday Giving matches client families and children with 
individuals, schools, community groups and corporate 
donors to provide holiday gifts and meals.

Year ‘Round Pantry collects in-kind gifts from the  
community to support client needs such as blankets, 
bedding, coats, household items, personal care products, 
toys, diapers, back-to-school items and books.
Visionary Club donors provide planned gifts to support 
future generations of children and families. 
THANK YOU! To make a gift, please contact Courtenay 
VanderMolen, Director of Resource Development at  
269-344-0202 extension 4417. 
Secure online donations accepted on fcsource.org. 


